
Table of Contents 
 

Paul H. Cale Elementary School Advisory Committee Report  
 

1. Report Overview  
 
2. Rorty Article/Board Letters/Media Links/Policies  
 
3. Interview Meetings  
 
4. Data Gathered/Committee Communications I 
 
5. Data Gathered/Committee Communications II 
 
6. Fact Sheet - Pro’s 
 
7. Fact Sheet - Con’s  
 
8. Advisory Committee Meetings  
 

9. Advisory Committee Templates for Future Reference  
 
 
 
John D. Gray, M.S.Ed.  
September 11, 2019  
  



Paul H. Cale Elementary School Naming Project  

Per Albemarle County Public Schools policy FA-R (attached), Building and Naming 
Facilities, a review of the Paul K. Cale Elementary School was requested by the 
Albemarle County School Board. Dr. Matthew Haas was requested to form an Advisory 
Committee to study whether the name should remain the same or change to another 
name.  
 

Introduction  
  
During a presentation to the Albemarle County School Board by staff member, Lorenzo 
Dickerson, on Black History in Albemarle County Public Schools, it was discovered that 
former School Superintendent, Paul H. Cale, had allegedly been said to have made 
racist comments in a nationally published magazine called The Commentary (see 
attached). Due to concern over the possibility of these comments being made and 
having a school named after Mr. Cale, it was decided to implement a comprehensive 
review of Mr. Cale's tenure as superintendent per policy FA.  
 
 
Discussion  
 
Per policy FA, Superintendent Dr. Matthew Haas appointed Mr. Dennis Rooker as Chair 
of an Advisory Committee to investigate and recommend whether Paul H. Cale 
Elementary School should continue to hold that name or be changed to another name. 
Following the process outlined in policy FA, advertisements for Advisory Committee 
members published in the Daily Progress and posted externally and internally. Criteria 
was established for the Advisory Committee members, an application form developed 
(attached) and diversity of candidates was ensured by Dr. Hairston, per policy FA. A 
copy of School Board policy on Anti-Racism ​(​ACC) was also provided. Additionally, an 
historian was contracted to provide background information on Mr. Cale and all of the 
other schools carrying a name of an individual(s) (report attached).  
 
 
Numerous sources of information were provided to the Advisory Committee throughout 
the project. These sources include: letters written by relatives and friends of the Cale 
family, interview notes from meetings with members of the African American 
community, opinion letters from citizens, and several local organizations and research 
updates by the historian, All letters and contacts were sent to the committee as well as 
the Cale family in order to provide open communication during the evaluative process ​.  

 



Discussion of Meeting ​Minutes  

The ​first Advisory Committee meeting was held on May 28 ​, ​2019 ​in ​the Albemarle 
County Office Building at 401 McIntire Road, ​Charlottesville ​, ​VA​. ​This meeting ​covered 
basic ​ground rules for the Advisory Committee, a welcome and charge by 
Superintendent Dr ​. ​Matthew Haas was presented. Two videos on the African American 
experience during Mr. Cale' ​s ​tenure produced by Lorenzo Dickerson were presented to 
the committee ​.  

A ​second ​meeting ​was held on June 19​, ​2019​. ​This meeting was a public hearing ​held 
at ​Albemarle ​High ​School on Hydraulic Road ​in ​Charlottesville, Speakers voicing their 
support for Mr. Cale or ​experiences ​as an African American during this time ​period ​were 
heard ​by ​the Advisory Committee. Sixteen family and citizens spoke and 15 supported 
keeping the Cale name ​, ​One ​speaker ​did not express an opinion on the name change 
but relayed negative personal experiences he had ​during ​period ​of ​integration ​of ​County 
schools as an African American student ​.  

The third meeting was held on July 30, 2019, in Lane Auditorium. This meeting was 
conducted to give the Cale family and other members of the community that had not 
been able to speak at the last meeting an opportunity to voice their opinions. Speakers 
other than Cale family members were defined on the agenda prior to this meeting. 
Policy FA specifically provided for the opportunity to let the Cale family to speak at this 
meeting. A one hour time limit was placed on the Cale family's presentation. Rev. Roy 
Thomas, family friend and author of a study (attached) on Mr. Cale, was also allowed to 
speak during this one hour session. Also presenting were two African American's that 
had direct dealings with Mr. Cale. Time was allowed for advisory committee members to 
ask questions of speakers. Finally, Superintendent Dr. Matthew Haas repeated his 
charge to the Advisory Committee going into the final meeting of this renaming process.  

Materials for the Cale Advisory Committee  

Materials were provided to the Cale Advisory Committee from a variety of sources 
(attached) including: Historian Report James Rorty article from the Commentary 
magazine Rev. Roy Thomas report and speech Videos from Lorenzo Dickerson.  

Other materials included all letters received from Cale family, friends of Cale family, 
African American community, newspaper articles during the superintendence of Mr. 
Cale and interviews conducted with members of the African ​-A​merican community.  

A fourth meeting was held on September 11, 2019, for a vote by the Advisory 
Committee members for their recommendation to change or not change the name of 
Cale Elementary School. The outcome was provided to Superintendent Dr. Matthew 
Haas 



Historian's Report  

Dr. Shelley Murphy, local historian and consultant to UVA's genealogical research, 
conducted research on the background of Mr. Cale (see enclosed). Most documents 
were found in newspapers and featured events such as Mr. Cale's retirement. Dr. 
Murphy's report on Mr. Cale is attached to this report. A ​s ​noted previously, there were 
few documents about the African American community during this period of Mr. Cale's 
superintendence. A review of the Albemarle County Public School Board minutes over a 
period of years re ​v​ealed little ins​i​ght into the Superintendent's recommendations or 
thoughts on integration or other controversial issues of that time.  

 

Correspondence Received from Community  

Twenty eight letters were received by the Cale family and friends and from the 
community in the course of this process. Twenty were in favor of keeping the name the 
same and e ​i​ght were in favor of changing the name.  

In between these meetings, there were numerous letters submitted to the advisory 
committee regarding Mr. Cale as well as the historian's research for review by the 
committee. Much of the information submitted to the advisory committee was forwarded 
to the Cales for their review. Of particular interest was a report submitted by Rev. Roy 
Thomas (see attached). Rev. Thomas was Mr. Cale's pastor, neighbor and close friend. 
He admits to being biased but gives a thorough review of Mr. Cale's life.  

Interviews were conducted by telephone and in person with members of the African 
American community that were students or faculty during the era that Mr. Cale was 
Superintendent (1949-1967). These interviews provided ins ​i​ghts into the observations, 
feelings and stories they were told by members of their families or friends. Due to the 
passage of time it was difficult to ascertain facts or persons able or willing to come 
forward. Age and illness made it difficult to obtain this information. Printed information 
on personal stories were almost non-existent in this pre-internet age.  

 

Investigative Interview Summaries  

Eight interviews (see enclosed) were conducted by Dr. Hairston and John Gray in an 
effort to find information that was not available in print but that were experiences of 
primarily African Americans during the time of integration. The typical age of persons 
interviewed was in their 80's or 90's. They included former teachers and students. 
These intervie ​w​s were conducted in a manner to seek the truth and were either in 
person or by telephone. 

 

 



Videos  

Two videos were shown to the committee by Mr. Lorenzo Dickerson that depicted the 
era of segregation in the Albemarle County Public School system. Links to those videos 
are listed below:  

Albemarle 26: ​https​://y​outu.be​/​s8HHivodoro  

History is the Present:  

http ​s://y​outu.be​/​QUBWN6Wct1s  

Advisory Committee Recommendation to Superintendent  

The Advisory Committee met on September 9, 2019, to discuss the information 
gathered over the past several months and to make a recommendation to the 
Superintendent to either keep the Cale Elementary name the same or rename it.  

The recommendation to the Committee by a consensus vote was to change the name 
of Paul H. Cale Elementary School.  

Members of the Advisory Committee and Chair Dennis Rooker were thanked by Dr. 
Haas for their work on the recommendation process. Members of the Advisory 
Committee are:  

Mr. Ben Allen  

Dr. Carlos Armengol  

Ms. Anna Balazs  

Ms. Lauren Eddy  

Mr. John Gray, Project Coordinator  

Dr. Bernard Hairston  

Dr. Scott Heysell  

Ms. DeeDee Jones  

Ms. Alice Justice  

Mr. Paul McArtor  

Mr. Dennis Rooker, Chair  

Ms. Lori Ann Stoddard  

 

 



Summary  

Albemarle County Public Schools policy FA, Building and Naming Facilities, was 
followed to ensure compliance with all facets of Section II. C- Review of Existing Names 
and D, (up to the point of a recommendation to the Superintendent).  

The Ad ​v​isory Committee was diligent throughout this process and is to be commended 
for their volunteer work on this Committee.  































































































































































































Interview Meetings  
 

Conversation ​with ​Marcha Howard - March 15, 2019  
 
Describe what race relations were like during their time in the Albemarle System during the  
years of 1947-1969?  

Ms. Marcha Howard (​former student of Burley High, teacher and assistant principal and 
Principal at Burley Middle School) I was a student of Burley High in 1959, with Mr. Scott as 
principal. Several teachers came from Prince Edward County (during this period) because 
schools had closed. They brought some of their students with them. Burley at the time was an 
all-black and a strong h​i​gh school. At the time, Burley was part city and part county (city and 
county would swap years to oversee), at one point students came from Greene county because 
there were no available schools for them. Burley High teacher interactions mimicked home life 
for black students. Once I graduated in 1964, it was still segregated.  

Came back to teach in 1969 with Walton as superintendent. At the time (Jack Jouett Annex) 
there were only 2 black staff (one teacher and one custodial member). Minority students and 
teachers were kept spread out/dispersed throughout the county. Many h​i​gh school teachers 
were placed at the middle school level.  

When I returned to Burley as a teacher, there was new administration who kept integration on 
paper, no true tangible support from principals to support integration. It did not take long to 
realize that there would be no efforts of relationships between administration and black 
student​s/​teachers. I became determined to take care my class with as little influence from 
administration as possible.  

Conversation with Ms. Patrice Bowler Edwards - March 15, 2019  

What happened to the teachers when Burley High School closed?  

Ms. Edwards​ - They were transferred to other schools. Black teachers​/​student​s/​families felt 
slighted.  

How did you feel as a black person coming to school with the decisions made during 
1947-1969?  

Ms. Edwards -​ 1961 was my first year at Burley. My mother, Ms. Inez Bowler who was a 
teacher there, told me that I would have to stay at Burley and not go to Lane. My mother was 
told by school officials that since she (her mother) was a teacher at Burley, my going to Lane 
would make Burley look bad. My mother was called in by supervisors and told if you send your 
daughter to Lane, people would assume there was something wrong with Burley in the eyes of 
the black community; she felt her job was threatened at the time. The threat of her mother's job 
came from ACPS (someone high up in county school system). As a side note, at that same 
time, it was told to me that a judge feared for two black student's safety when Lane opened. As 
a result, they were placed in a building behind the Superintendent's office. (Olivia Ferguson & 
Johnny Martin were the names given as the students).  

 

 



If the name of the school changes, how do you explain to students of Cale?  

Ms. Edwards​ - "He could have made it better... If I were the parent of an African American child 
at that school, I would be upset"  
 
The following are ​responses ​to ​questions posed during a small group ​session ​with ​several 
former African​-​American ​former ​ACPS students or employees ​during ​the ​period ​of ​1947-1969.  

May 15, 2019 - Present: Ms. Marcha Howard, Mr. Jimmy Hollands, Ms. Bowler, Mr. Logan (on 
telephone), Dr. Hairston, Dr. Nick King and John Gray  

Describe what race relations were was like during their time in the Albemarle 
System during the years of 194​7​-1969​?  
Marcha Howard ​(former student of Burley High, teacher and assistant principal and Principal at 
Burley Middle School):  
 
Ms. Howard​ - I was a student of Burley High in 1959, with Mr. Scott as principal.  
Several teachers came from Prince Edward County (during this period) because schools had 
closed. They brought some of their students with them. Burley at the time was an all-black and a 
strong high school. At the time, Burley was part city and part county (city and county would 
swap years to oversee), at one point students came from Greene county because there were no 
available schools for them. Burley High teacher interactions mimicked home life for black 
students. Once she graduated in 1964, it was still segregated.  
 
Came back to teach in 1969 with Walton as superintendent. At the time (Jack Jouett Annex) 
there were only 2 black staff (one teacher and one custodial member). Minority students and 
teachers were kept spread out/dispersed throughout the county. Many high school teachers 
were placed at the middle school level.  
 
What happened to the teachers when Burley High School Closed?  
 
Ms. Bowler ​(daughter): They were transferred to other schools. Black teachers, students and 
families felt slighted.  
 
Mr. Logan ​- Asst. Superintendent (Tom Hurlbert) called Mr. Logan personally to let him know of 
his new assignment to JJMS. Quite a few teachers went to the city instead. 
  
How did you feel as a black person coming to school with the decisions made during 1947-69?  
 
Ms. Bowler ​(daughter) - 1961 (first year at Burley) It was announced to her by her mother, that 
she would have leave Lane High School to go to Burley. Her mother by school officials that 
since her mother was a teacher at Burley, her own daughter going to Lane would make Burley 
look bad. Her mother was called in by supervisors and told if you send your daughter to Lane, 
people would assume there was something wrong with Burley (in eyes of black community), she 
felt her job was threatened at the time. I was 12 at the time. The threat of her mother's job came 
from ACPS (someone high up in county school system).  

A judge feared for two black student's safety when Lane opened. As a result, they were placed 
in a building behind Superintendent's office. (Olivia Ferguson & Johnny Martin were the names 



given as the students). I believe she said her mother told her that she would be staying at 
Burley High because it would not represent Burley well, if she left for classes at lane. (not 
positive, but Lauren kept notes. Comment from Bernard  

Mr. Hollins​ - His mother was against him going to Lane so he went to Burley. You have  

be there to actually know what the environment was like - I felt we had the best of everything 
though our conditions were in fact more dire (ex: we ​w​ere given used books/materials).  

Ms. Howard​ - most of black student's support came from family and community, which  
seems to be lacking now. Community had more incentive back then to lean on each other and 
truly raise children as a village which continued into schooling  

How did you feel as a child coming to school during the difficult times?  
Mr. Logan had no issue at all with kids that he taught during the era of desegregation (in  
technical education).  

When ​Ms. Howard​ returned to Burley as a teacher, there was new administration who  
kept integration on paper, no true tangible support from principals to support integration, It did 
not take long to realize that there would be no efforts of relationships between administration 
and black students​/​teachers. Ms. Howard became determined to take care of her class with as 
little influence from administration as possible.  

Did you feel that you were treated differently than white students? If so, how?  

Ms. Bowler​ (daughter) - her mother (a guidance counselor) had a student at AHS- there  
w​as one black valedictorian. Virginia Doffiemeyer (teacher) gave the student a C to prevent 
them from receiving the accolade. Ms. Bowler (daughter) said her mother (I. Bowler) checked 
with administration on exactly why she received the C, the grade was ultimately changed back 
to the high mark the student truly deserved.  

Do references to that era seem appropriate to you for the name of a school?  

Is changing the name of the school necessary?  
Paul Cale seems to represent the era of desegregation and is alleged to have made racist 
statements against African Americans.  
If we do change school name, how do you explain to students of Cale?  

Ms. Bowler​ (daughter): "He could have made it better... If I were the parent of an African 
American child at that school, I would be upset"  

 
What do you change the name to?  

Mr. Logan ​- would be easy to name it after the county - stays neutral  

Dr. Hairston - ​Original School Name was Southside  

Mr. Hollins​- Reference to RE Lee High School; how much money would this cost?  
Would it really be worth it?  

Ms. Howard​: Would we be setting a precedent? Many people have skeletons in their closet. 
Also this was the time of segregation and racial strife, how much do we hold him 
accountable?  



Any interactions with or your feelings toward Paul Cale?  
 
1967 - During a meeting at Burley with teachers in which Cale spoke to all teachers (black) from 
Burley in auditorium (second-hand information): Gave message that the school was closing and 
will make transition provisions.  
 
Ms. Bowler​ (daughter) - "Cale was a racist, my mother said many times that he  
was a racist" Believes Cale thought his racism was all fine. She was in fact surprised to see a 
school named after him. Ms. Bowler does believe that a name change is worth the effort, claims 
Cale was careless with his racism and "knows for a fact that Cale was part of the conversation 
with her mother, threatening her job if she did not send her to Burley middle.  
 
Ms. Bowler ​(daughter) - according to her mother who was a teacher), Mr. Cale said, "I'm going 
to take care of my negra teachers".  
 
Mr. Hollins​ confirms that Ms. Bowler (daughter)'s sister told the same story to him, only one 
teacher walked out, Louis Porter Johnson, out of offense to the statement.  
 
Dr. Hairston -​ trend during this era to name schools after people so naming of Cale was most 
likely part of trend.  
 
Mr. Hollins​: "The problem is that Cale was a staunch racist.  
 

Documentation of Meeting with ​Mr. and Mrs. Eugene Williams ​- March 27, 2019  
 
Dr. Bernard Hairston and I met with Mr. and Mrs. Eugene Williams in their home in 
Charlottesville. It should be noted that both Mr. and Mrs. Williams are in their 90's and 
communication was necessarily non-verbal at times and required repeating in order to capture 
the meaning of the conversation. Notes from that meeting are documented here. Mr. and Mrs. 
Williams agreed to our request to use their names, if necessary, to substantiate any statements 
made during our conversation.  
 
Mr. Williams was forthcoming about his involvement in the civil rights movement in the 1950's, 
1960's and 1970's. At the time he was the local president and active member of the local 
NAACP chapter. He was a large part of a local movement that increased membership from 50 
members to over 1,100 in a matter of three years. His work primarily involved the City of 
Charlottesville School system. He provided a dissertation on the history of Charlottesville City 
Schools, from 1951-69, that spoke to community and school reactions during this time period. 
He also was involved with the integration of the Madison County school system and showed us 
a newspaper clipping of his confrontation with the Superintendent at that time in order to afford 
African-American students the opportunity to attend the new white high school. Some Madison 
students were served by Albemarle County Schools. His influence was widespread as he was 
able to bring Roy Wilkins, Executive Secretary of the National Association of the NAACP and 
Thurgood Marshall, legal counsel to Charlottesville for the integration issues of that period. Mr. 
Wilkins spoke to the community at Burley High School.  
 
Mr. Williams had some involvement with the Massive Resistance issues at Albemarle County 
Public Schools, He relayed that he had visited many African-American families to persuade 
them to come with him to an Albemarle County School Board meeting to combat the current 



separate but equal stance of the Superintendent and the School Board. He stated that he had 
lined up 5 families from Crozet to attend the next School Board meeting that was scheduled for 
the next evening. The next day he heard back from those families that Mr. Otis Lee had visited 
them and that they now would not be attending the meeting. Soon afterward it was his belief 
that Mr. Cale had promoted Mr. Lee to the position of principal (for his involvement with blocking 
their attendance at the School Board meeting- Mr. Williams assertion). When asked about how 
Mr. Williams viewed Mr. Cale's leadership as Superintendent, he responded "Cale was the 
same as what was found throughout the "South". He added that Cale "began taking care of 
Negro's after the Charlottesville court ruled”. Mr. Williams discussed the CCPS elementary 
schools serving Negro students in the 50s and city and county school high school students 
attended Burley High School and Albemarle Training Center as an example of the unique 
positions faced by City and County officials and parents. City schools exercised massive 
resistance, whereby, county schools faced less direct pressure to integrate as per Brown vs. 
Board of Education. These schools were operated by a joint city and county School Board.  
It was Mr. Williams feeling that Mr. Cale "could have been involved but didn't" as the 
Superintendent. Mrs. Williams was a teacher for Albemarle County Public Schools during the 
period when Mr. Cale was Superintendent. She was the first African-American teacher at Lane 
High School. She had applied, on her own, for a transfer and saw it as a way to help with her 
husband's civil rights work and it was something she believed was the right thing to do. She said 
she met Cale once but was neutral on her feelings toward him.  
 
Our meeting lasted for 90 minutes and ended with our expressing gratitude for their hospitality 
and information that Mr. and Mrs. Williams provided.  
 

Meeting with ​Joan Burton, Dr. Bernard Hairston and Dr. Shelley Murphy - ​May 9, 2019  
 
Dr. Murphy, historian, brought a fellow historian and African-American, Joan Burton, that had 
children at Albemarle County Public Schools during the Massive Resistance. She recalled there 
was a great deal of pressure to integrate during this period, but it took a very long time to occur. 
She relayed there was a strong undercurrent during this time with talk of the KKK possibly in the 
area. She said "it was as bad with White Supremacy when it was determined that Albemarle 
County Schools and Burley were separate but equal". She further stated that she feared for her 
children's safety during this period. She felt the Baptist Church and the Charlottesville Tribune 
felt negatively about the school system. She said she met Mr. Cale one at Rose Hill. It was Ms. 
Burton's opinion that students have been prevented from learning about the mistakes of that 
era.  
 

Meeting with ​Ms. Teresa Walker-Price​ - April 17, 2019 - Present: Dr. Bernard Hairston and John Gray  
 
Dr. Hairston and John Gray met with Ms. Walker-Price in her home.  
Ms. Walker-Price was a teacher during the period of Massive Resistance and the integration 
period. She was one of two African-American teachers that were placed in Lane High School. 
She said she was accepted by the curious students about her. In particular, they wanted to 
know what it was like to be a black teacher and citizen during these times. They spent time 
every week asking questions that she was glad to answer for their better understanding.  
She did not feel welcome by the staff. She was on her own for the most part and felt isolated. 
She relayed a story about the teacher whose room was next to her classroom. Ms. Walker-Price 
would try to talk with her and the teacher would not speak with her. Ms. Walker-Price did not 
want that kind of stress and took a different approach. She approached the teacher and began 



telling her a story and purposely held the teachers wrist while laughing about her story. The 
teacher recoiled at being touched by an African-American. The next day and everyday afterward 
the teacher would say hello rather than have another situation where she might be touched by 
Ms. Walker-Price.  
 
We asked her if she ever met Mr. Cale. She said he walked by one day and didn't acknowledge 
her and then kept moving on to his destination. That was her only experience with Mr. Cale.  
 
 

The following is a story that was relayed to me directly from ​Ms. Berdell Fleming​ on this date. 6/24/19  
 
Background  
Ms. Fleming was a 10th grade student at Burley High School in 1962. She graduated in 1964. 
Her mother, Ms. McCoy, was a French teacher at that same school during this time period. Ms. 
Fleming volunteered the following information.  
 
Event  
There was an assembly held in the auditorium that was led by Mr. Cale. When introduced he 
said "I'm glad to be here with all you negra students". All of the black children had a strong 
emotional reaction to this statement. My mother came up to me and other students and said 
"ignore that statement, it's not what you are called but how you react". 
  
That evening I felt badly about how Mr. Cale had called us negras. My mother and I had a long 
talk that evening about that assembly and what he had said to us, as I was still upset about his 
language. I feel it was very inappropriate but it was a part of who he was during this time period. 
The first time I entered Cale Elementary school it was very upsetting to me that it was named 
"Cale" because it reminded me of his language during that assembly at Burley High School.  
 
John Gray, Coordinator Advisory Committee  
 

School Board Name Change Recommendation REVISED- June 5, 2019  
 
I researched the Schoolboard minutes from January 1989 to June 12, 1989. During the first 
meeting of 1989 a statement was made by School Superintendent Mr. Overstreet. Board 
minutes state​ "Several citizens suggested we rename to Paul H. Cale, the former 
Superintendent of Schools of Albemarle County Public Schools”​. Mr. Armstrong suggested that 
the question be left open for consideration. I researched every page of Board minutes up to the 
June 12, 1989 meeting and did not find any mention of renaming the school at all.  
 
At the June 12, 1989 meeting, the following was stated for the record followed by a vote:  
"Mr. Overstreet said at the January School Board meeting the Board invited interested parties to 
suggest names for the south side school. Previously several citizens had suggested the schools 
be named for Paul H. Cale who was Superintendent of Schools in Albemarle County for 22 
years. No other suggestions have been made. On a motion by Mr. Finley, seconded by Mr. 
Haury, the Board voted unanimously to name the south side school the Paul H. Cale 
Elementary School".  
I viewed several meeting minutes after this June 12 meeting and there were no comments 
about the name. I have not been able to find any other documentation to date that would shed 
light on the decision making process.  



 
Note: It was originally stated that Mr. Armstrong made the motion to change the name of the 
south side school to Cale Elementary in the January 1989 school board meeting. Mr. Armstrong 
commented at that meeting that the issue should be brought up at a later date. Mr. Finley made 
the motion to change the name and it was seconded by Mr. Haury. Mr. Finley is deceased. Mr. 
Haury and I spoke and he said that there wasn't a particular reason that his name was chosen 
other than he was a superintendent for a long time and he was respected. He also said there 
were a number of properties that were being named during this period of expansion and not a 
great deal of thought was given to the name. In a follow up conversation with Mr. Armstrong, he 
stated he did not remember the issue of voting for the name change nor did he recall anything 
about Mr. Cale or any of his accomplishments. He was present for the vote which passed 
unanimously by the Board.  
 

Source: Albemarle County School Board Minutes, 1989  
 
 

Eubanks Statement - June 3, 2019  
Mary Waltin Eubanks​: Do I announce my name?  
 
Dr. Hairston: You can if you want too, Ok.  
 
Mary W. Eubanks​: Hello, this is Mary Waltin Banks, Eubanks I am a residence of Esmont,  
On May 21, 1941, 5 O'clock in the evening 100 degree temperature, "Mama" said, anyway I 
never found any place in the United States better than this community. Mom sent me to Virginia 
State college "University" now to study what I wanted at the time was Elementary Education but 
in the 10th grade, I wanted to be a brain surgeon so much so that I was brave enough to write a 
letter to Paul Cale who was the Superintendent at the time asking that Latin be a subject for 
students to take at Jackson P. Burley High School to which I got a reply in writing from Mr. Cale 
that he was not going to hire any Black teachers who could teach Latin? He didn't feel there 
were any qualified Black teachers to teach Latin, and he was not going to pursue that avenue. 
Of course as a 10th grader in the 56-57 school year this was a big disappointment to me and 
my family. My grandmother Mary Monroe Scott and my mother and my aunt Mary Janet Scott 
asked for a face to face appointment with Mr. Cale which was granted and after he saw who my 
grandmother and mother were he said Oh no I'm not going to even think about putting Latin at 
Burley High School. I told him but Mr. Cale I want to be a doctor and many of the terms that are 
used in medicine have a Latin base. He said it doesn't make any difference I'm not going to hire 
a teacher because I don't think there is a qualified Black teacher in the State of Virginia who 
could teach Latin. Of course I left with my feelings hurt and trampling on them as we went back 
to the car. Later in my life after finishing Virginia State in Nov of 1964, I again approached him 
and asked that I be considered for a job at what was Benjamin Franklin Yancey School at that 
time and he said no, your family has been a thorn in my flesh ever since I came in this county 
and I am not going to give you a job. So, of course that's another disappointment but 
nevertheless I had several more interviews. While substituting at Jefferson Elementary school 
for several teachers there and at Yancey schools for teachers there. I was interviewed by Mr. JB 
M. Carter the Superintendent in Nelson County which promised to be very fulfilling and I was 
hired in Nelson having also been successfully approached and potentially hired in several other 
surrounding counties but my problem at that time was, I didn't have a car so Mr. Carter hired 
me. My aunt was teaching at Nelson Memorial High School she was my mode of transportation 
she would duck into shipman drop me off into Ryan Hall which was segregated at that time and 



fly on up 29 to Nelson Memorial where she taught Chemistry, Physics and General Science to 
the High School students there. Well, as God would have it in 1978 after integrating Rockfish 
Valley Elementary School in Afton, Va., I was hired in Albemarle County and taught for several 
years at Yancey Elementary School started with 1st grade going being hired as a 4th grade 
teacher. Fannie Louden the 5th grade teacher and I collaborated and switched classes. She 
taught the 4th grade Social Studies and I taught the 5th grade Science so that was the 
beginning of switching classes for those students that were well suited to do that at Walton 
Middle School. In 1990 I was promoted to teach at Walton Middle School and that's where I 
ended my tenure of teaching. When the subject of changing schools name and Paul Cale name 
was in that mix that was a wound that I thought I had healed with the help of God that burst 
open again and I had those same defeated kind of feelings to start with but then I puffed my 
chest up and said I am bigger than this. I can rise above this again until that subject came up 
but anyway I am glad the county is pursuing this path because I have been at the hateful end of 
Mr. Cales' thinking and I hope that the name "believe it or not" i hope that the name remains the 
same with some kind of documentation that even though he trampled on the progress of 
education by not being open minded enough to step outside of the box and hire qualified African 
American, black, colored, negro teachers whatever the terms is that suits your forte an 
Albemarle County education at that time would have been far more prominent than it did 
become until at its present situation. I don't think I was the only person who received the 
hatefulness of Paul Cale. I'm not going to name any names at this point but I do know of several 
other African American teachers who received the same kind of reception from Paul Cale.  
 
Dr. Hairston: When you said he made the statement about there would be no qualified 
black teachers to teach Latin. What language did he use to describe negro teachers? 
Was it black, negro; or any other reference?  
 
Mary Waltin Eubanks​: Well the two common names at that time was colored or negro. The 
black, African American and other modern terms did not exist at that time. He said colored.  
 
Dr. Hairston: He said colored. 
  
Mary Waltin Eubanks​: He said colored. Yes  
 
Dr. Hairston: Do you know anything about a meeting that was held at Burley High School 
when the decision was made to integrate schools? He supposedly met with all the black 
teachers in the auditorium and basically made some statements that was considered 
offensive by some in the attendance. 
 
Mary Waltin Eubanks​: I do remember a meeting being at Burley but since I was in Elementary 
School, mom and grandmother and Janet did not attend that meeting but they gave input to 
parents that were involve since Burley open in 1951. I was in. 4th grade, maybe which did not 
peek my interest at the time, this was gonna be the school went to as an 8th grader. No my 
family did not participate at that time.  
 
Dr. Hairston: Do you know other community members who are still living that may have 
had some experiences with Mr. Cale who might be open to sharing their stories?  
 
Mary Waltin Eubanks​: One would be Lorraine and Ben Page who helped to integrate 
Scottsville Elementary School and Nancy luck, if she would be willing / don't think either would 



publicly express themselves maybe Lorraine cause she was a community person and still is that 
doesn't mind coming together to better the community.  
 
Dr. Hairston: There is some information out there that school board members were racist, 
at least one school board chair, Mr. Ogelsby was described as a racist. Do you know how 
Mr. Cale as superintendent reacted, and how they worked together?  
 
Mary Waltin Eubanks​: No, like I said when he first came I was in the 4th grade but by the time I 
got to Burley I was very well aware of his thinking at that time, his way of racial thinking.  
 
Dr. Hairston: How would you describe his thinking?  
 
Mary Waltin Eubanks​: It was not a good feeling, not a good attitude in the black community, 
just acceptable at that time.  
 
Dr. Hairston​: What sort of rapport did he have with the black principals and black teachers?  
 
Mary Waltin Eubanks:​ In my opinion they were subservient if that's the term, they were less on 
the totem pole many requests of the blacks were denied but some of the ideas presented were 
put in the white schools, he did not want the African American, blacks, colored, negroes to 
progress.  
 

Interview with ​Mr. Edward Morton/John Gray/Dr. Bernard Hairston and Sissy Leatherwood​ - 7/1/2019  
 
Mr. Morton: ​I was there from 1956-1961 there was an assembly and Mr. Cale was  
speaking and said you all know I take good care of my "Negras” and we perked up; some said 
that he said I take good care of my Niggas and some said he said Negras they use to talk like 
that. You didn't know if he was saying "Niggas or Negras", you know what I am saying?  
 
Dr. Hairston: I know exactly  
 
Mr. Morton​: That's all I knew, I had heard from others during that time that he had did favors for 
a lot of teachers when it came to they were in difficulties or it had something to do with their 
children, I've heard several good stories, have you talked with Lyria Hailstork?  
 
Dr. Hairston: Not yet  
 
Mr. Morton​: She has some good stories to tell about him, she worked directly for him as a 
teacher. That is the only incident I had dealing with him that assembly and I'm not quite sure, to 
be honest, I wasn't paying a whole bunch of attention until that statement was made. Only one 
teacher got up and walked out Lois Porter everyone else stayed and listen to that dribble.  
Dr. Hairston: Do you recall or How did you feel about that statement at that time? Do you 
recall any conversation about that statement that was made?  
 
Mr. Morton​: Some of us talked about that statement; In those days we minimized what was said 
about us rather than maximized it so. We sort of gave people the benefit of the doubt in those 
days even today we always giving people the benefit of the doubt. That's why everything is 
alright; we got celebrations 50 years of LBGT and that's all right, so everything is alright.  
 



Dr. Hairston​: Would you, I'm gonna ask this question sort of a 2 fold 2 separate questions. 
When you heard that story, would you have considered it a racist statement at that time? As of 
today would you consider that a racist statement?  
  
Mr. Morton​: At that time, I would consider it a normal statement and what || mean by that is in a 
society where you are minimized and I knew that "a society that minimized who we were and 
what we were" or what I was? It wasn't considered racist it was the norm, it was the accepted 
thing, the way it was. Today, naturally looking back, it was racist!  



































































































































































































Fact Sheet for Paul H. Cale Advisory Committee
Paul Cale was Albemarle County Public Schools Superintendent from 1947-1969

"Pro's List" of reasons TO change name
Other Member Comments

Rorty article matches events of that period
Rorty article written by accomplished writer in nationally known magazine
Cale family has every clipping of news about Mr. Cale. However, they do not have the only nationally circulated magazine feature with Mr. Cale and his supervisor, Professor Oglesby. Mr. Cale never mentioned the article to anyone (including his best friend, 
Mr. Thomas).
Irene Berdell Flemming stated that Mr. Cale referenced her and her classmates as "negra's" in front of her mother who was the teacher at the time. She is opposed to the name Cale Elementary. 
Burley was thought by some to be built as integration was becoming more of a possibility and seen as a way to keep African American’s satisfied to have a new school and to make them not want to integrate (Board presentation by Lorenzo Dickerson).
Many programs claimed to have been brought in by Mr. Cale were actually Federal matching money programs. They required rule compliance under Federal guidelines in order to gain matching monies. Many other school districts across the country at that 
time were doing the same.
No comment that we have found in the Board minutes, newspapers or magazines where Mr. Cale spoke in favor of integration
In 1963, when very limited integration occurred, several students were given runarounds by the Cale administration and Stone-Robinson when trying to register for previously white schools (1st day of school video)
The period during which civil strife occurred in Mr. Cale’s tenure was a difficult one for many African-Americans in Albemarle County Public Schools as relayed in interviews with former students and teachers.
No schools were closed during Cale’s tenure but the pace of integration was slow. This lack of proactivity added years of stress 
for the African American community. Black residents that lived during that era commented he was just like a lot of the other 
white people “going along to get along”.

This lack of proactiveness was suggested in the original Commentary piece when Rorty writes, "But where formerly his Negro 
principals had been willing to talk frankly with him, now they refused to confer, except publically, in the presence of their entire 
staffs." This statement suggests collective action from the black community, and an organized response to the the pace of 
integration. The organized response was further detailed by Mr. Dickerson's research on the efforts of Rev. R.A. Johnson. 

Quotes in Thomas’s paper are admittedly bias and sometimes footnoted from Cale's children. 
After part of the School Board was fired and replaced by the Board of Supervisors it took from 1963 until 1968 to achieve 
integration status. Charlottesville integrated 4 years earlier.

The leadership decision of Charlotteville and Norfolk Pubic Schools to challenge Massive Resistance should be viewed as 
visionary leadership for valuing the simple concepts of right and wrong, fair and unfair, all men are created equal. 

agreed. We should be careful not confuse assimilationist actions as anti-racist; to truly challenge Massive Resistance was anti-
racist.

Pictures of blackface ministrel shows sponsored by the AHS Booster Club appeared in the 1955 and 1963 AHS yearbooks. Pictures of Mr. Cale and the School Board also appeared in those yearbooks.
We could find no record of comments by Cale opposing or supporting the School Board resolution to eliminate extra curriucula activities to avoid racial moxing in County Schools
Three of the Albemarle 26 spoke on video about painful experiences they endured as part of the first black students to attend previously all white schools in the County.
Several people from the Hate Free Schools group showed up at the third committee meeting to protest keeping the name the 
Cale name.

And provided email requests/ testimonials to change the name to Mr. Haas, including at least one reference to some that believe 
the name is representative of white supremacy... those "some" of the community are not further described (parents, staff, 
alumni etc). Email from Kate Soderman.

Cale's family and those speaking publically in favor of keeping the name have consistently suggested a fixed character with a 
non-racist belief system: not anti-racist, but simply that he was not racist. Yet in one of the few written testimonials describing 
Cale's relationship with his black colleagues (Rev Bates letter), Virginia Murray and Harriet Brown were described as responsible 
for Cale's "re-education," for having to "de-program the racist theologies out of Mr. Cale."

Comments by many public speakers continued to devalue the need to own the impact of racism as a simple and acceptable 
excuse of "that is the way it was."  This mindset is dangerous for growth. 

Mrs. Mary Waltine Eubanks in her public testimony quotes an incident in which Cale directs her to "go back to where you came 
from," which in contemporary understanding would be coded as racist language

She also spoke to being at the hateful end of Mr. Cale and knew of other persons of color who received the same hateful 
messaging. 

Paul H. Cale Elementary, like the majority of schools, was not named with a similar procedure as the ACPS's current naming/renaming policy
Other school divisions have renamed schools that honored racist leaders. In 2016, Williamsburg-James City County Public Schools and Henrico County Public Schools renamed Rawls Byrd Elementary School and Harry F. Byrd Middle School. They were named 
for two former superintendents, one who served as governor and senator who spearheaded the Massive Resistance movemement. Both were leaders who practiced racism.  
Evidence of individual racism from the leadership of ACPS. A quote by Mr. Cale from the Rorty article stated, "White parents would not permit their children to receive instruction from inferior Negro teachers—and they were inferior, Dr. Cale said. Citing 
instances of misconduct by Negro school principals, he declared that an M.A. from Columbia didn’t necessarily make a Negro teacher either professionally competent or trustworthy. (But the same judgment might be applied to white teachers; certainly Negro 
principals and teachers have no monopoly on either personal misbehavior or professional incompetence.)
Evidence of acceptable patterns of institutional racism in ACPS that ridiculed and stereotyped Negros. The yearbook photos in the Albemarle High School that ranged from 1955-1963 of minstrel shows and blackface entertainment clearly represented 
examples of non-visionary leadership of valuing dignity and respect for all. I did not recognize indicators of public leadership thoughts, action, or comments around walking in the shoes of the non-dominate race, only the dominate race. We can not celebrate 
or honor top public school leaders with the responsibillity of serving all students who lacked vision or accepted and participated in practices that treated people differently because of race.  If so, we knowing endorse systems of racism. 
Evidence of acceptable patterns of structural racism were created in the 1950s in ACPS as per policies and practices that perpetuated a system of inequity based on our history, culture and ideology of addressing the separate but equal issue during this time 
period. These leadership choices eroded past to present trust and confidence of the Negro/Black/African American students and families shared in ACPS, partically because their voices were/are discounted. For example, 12 years after Brown vs. Board of 
Education, the leadership of ACPS even defied the Board of Supervisors.  In 1966, an adopted School Board  resolution stated, “if it is decided by the Board of Supervisors to continue the operation of public schools after such mixing, [of races] we, the 
Albemarle County School Board hereby declare that our policy shall be to eliminate… all school activities that bring about social contacts between the children….” This example certainly does not represent exceptional or visionary leadership. It publically 
endorses the notion of Negros as inferior to whites. This is a forever ugly stain on the leadership of ACPS that should disallow any such celebration of acceptable and favorable leadership by a superintendent or School Board. Both should own the actions, 
reactions and implications on past and present representation of ACPS. Today, ACPS has some of the largest achievement and opportunity gaps between black and white students in the Commonwealth. For example, according to the 2019 Equity Report,  10% 
of black students vs 40% of white students were enrolled in AP classes, 13% or black students received out of school suspension vs 5% of white students and there was a 31 point gap on the math SOL results between the two races.  The misplacement of Negro 
teachers in the timeframe (60s) in the history of ACPS significantly impacted the reduction of Negro/Black/African American educators.  



Fact Sheet for Paul H. Cale Advisory Committee
Paul Cale was Albemarle County Public Schools Superintendent from 1947-1969

"Pro's List" of reasons TO change name
Other Member Comments

In April, 1966, School Board minutes show representatives of a rather large group of citizens presented a written petition with 248 signatures. The petition sought to end the" "Freedom of Choice" desegregation plan, as is offered by this County, (as it does not) 
serve the interests of all the people". Further text from the petition follows and is concluded by stating "We stand opposed to maintaining Rose Hill, Virginia Murray, and Benjamin Yancey Elementary Schools, as well as Burley High School, as exclusively Negro 
schools." Signed copies of the petition were left with the Board after some questions, answers and exchange of remarks betwenn vistitors and the School Board members.The Board adjourned to discuss the Budget.
An organization called the Negro Citizens of Albemarle County, Virginia presented in 1969 a resolution to the Albemarle County 
Public School Board denouncing them as "a racist and irresponsible organization". Further they listed demands to immediately 
appoint a negro school board representative, hire more negro principals, hire more negro teachers and to vigorously try to hire 
more negro substitute teachers and more full-time negro office staff.

As indication of years of frustration of being oppressed by polices, structures and practices by appointed and hired leaders to 
serve all members of community.  

“Lane and Albemarle High Schools today canceled their football game scheduled for Sept. 25, presumably because two Negro boys will enter lane classrooms the first time in September....It was understood by The Daily progress that Albemarle County School 
Board members had a tacit agreement among themselves that Albemarle High wouldn’t be allowed to continue mixing with Lane in sports.” This occurred in 1959 as Cville was expected to integrate with two male students, Albemarle High School had no Negro 
students.  Who do you think initiated and supported an announcement coming directly from the high school principal?  Our reports suggest that Mr. Cale and Mr. Hurt were close personally and professionally. The School Board likely initated the action, but 
certainly the superintendent and principal supported it as per the public announcement. Yet, another obvious example and pattern of a narrow focused leadership practice. They could not have known the two boys would sign up to play football. https://www.
dailyprogress.com/125yearsofprogress/football-games-were-canceled-due-to-integration-in/article_a0705702-6344-11e7-a8a4-2b49be5b0221.htm 
7-1-19 telephone interview with Mr. Edward Morton, former Burley High teacher.  He talked about being a teacher at Burley from 1951-1961. He specifically spoke about attending an assembly in which Mr. Cale was quoted as saying, " You all know I take care 
of my Niggas".  As a point of personal reference to the combined use of my and Niggas together is code for a master to slave cultural root translation. 



Fact Sheet for Paul H. Cale Advisory Committee 
Paul Cale was Albemarle County Public Schools Superintendent from 1947-1969 

"Con's List" of reasons to NOT change name
 Other Member Comments

During first years in office gained support for referendum for new schools This was a trend in the State given the deploreable condition of schools for Negros.
Consolidated 52 County schools (44 with no central heat, 42 with no indoor plumbing and none with cafeterias) into 18 fully equipped modern buildings.
Implemented free and reduced lunch programs in County schools.
1947-1951 Building of new schools to include a separate but equal Burley High School for Negro students Noted as passive resistance 
1951-1952 school year a training program for licensed practical nurses was begun at Burley High School
Zelda Murray (African American) transferred to Albemarle High School as a front office person after Burley closed Should we celebrate the transfer of one secretary? We should consider the number of Negro teachers from Burley HIgh School 

who were not rehired at the closing of Burley in 1967. Burley students were transferred to Albemarle High School which 
increased student enrollment and a need for additional staff.  Only a few Negro teachers moved with the students. Also Jouett 
and Henley opened in 1966.  Burley High reopened as Jouett Annex.  How many of their outstanding head coaches were given 
head or assistant positions?  Marcha Howard was (one of the two Negro teachers in 1969 at this school.

The lack of rehiring of teachers from Burley is supported by Bernard and John's interview conversations. Would the dispersal of 
teachers from Burley and the conspicious lack of rehiring been the decision, or at least approval of the superintendent? A policy 
of such discrimination disrupts a professional class in the city/county and their families/communities, and importantly diminishes 
the presence of teachers, coaches, role models of color in integrated schools which (defering to the educators on the committee) 
contributes to the achievement gap. 

Until 1963 Governor Almond forbid Superintendents from integrating schools or funding would be cut (was not a law however). 
Integration occurred in 1968.

Correct me please, but I believe he threaten to cut off state funding. In 1958, Olivia Ferguson McQueen, a sixteen-year-old rising 
senior at the all-black Jackson P. Burley High School, led a group of students in challenging school segregation in Charlottesville. 
After a federal district court judge ruled in the students’ favor, the governor closed the all-white Lane High School, where 
McQueen was to attend, rather than allow integration. https://blackthen.com/olivia-ferguson-mcqueen-challenged-school-
segregation-charlottesville-va/ 
Note: Almond was Governor from 1958 - 1962. 

1965 School Board developed a “freedom of choice” policy (a form of passive resistance) allowing parents to choose the school 
that their child attended
Hired A.L. Scott (African American) as his Assistant Superintendent for Instruction Many Blacks would perceive this as a decision of tokenism. Mr. Scott served one year in  this role. Negro administrators are on 

record of not respecting Mr. Cale. The Rorty article stated that, “What did the Negroes expect to happen  next?” asked Dr. Cale. 
“What did they want?” I am concluding these questions were posed after the building and opening of Burley High School in 1951. 
"He had been trying to find out. But where formerly his Negro principals had been willing to talk frankly with him, now they 
refused to confer except publicly, in the presence of their entire staffs". 

In 1968, Albemarle County Public Schools were fully integrated Fourteen years of defying a Supreme Court order. Is this something to be proud of or leaders who accepted the status quo of 
practicing and accepting racism?  

No schools closed during his tenure due to integration
No comments that we have found by Cale against integration
Ms. Hailstork (former African American teacher) stated there school preparation meetings with white and African American teachers in the later 1960's as integration became more of a reality in 1968
Added guidance counselors and school psychologist in County schools.
Initiated Head Start program in County schools.
Added libraries and librarians to every County school.
Initiated educational television in County schools.
Initiated night classes for adults in County Schools.
In 1969, the school board approved Cale’s plan for a joint vocational and technical education center. (Note that Thomas cites a book as source for this.  CATEC was not built until about 1975)
Created a mixed race citizens advisory committee to make recommendations concerning school integration.  The state advisory 
committee was all white.

My question to Rev Thomas in the Cale family public forum was related, as it appears we have no substantive minutes from 
those meetings to describe opinions from the non-white citizens on that committee, or whether their recommendations were 
taken into consideration. 

Complimented by 1975 letter from A.L. Scott, last principal at all black Burley High School.
Paul Cale and Benjamin Hurt met with Negro churches in the area.  (George Bates also gave detail on this in his last email to Matt Hass.)
Cale was admitted to the Albemarle High School Hall of Fame.
The family of Rosa Bell Moon Lee, an African American teacher in Albemarle County Schools for many years at both black and white County schools, included complimentary statements about Paul Cale in her obituary.
Cale hired black educator Otis Lee to work in the central office. Year of this hire and what position Otis held?
Shelley Murphy, the historian hired by the County to research Paul Cale, found no information contrary to the information in the Thomas report and confirmed much of it. Ms. Murphy was specifically requested by the committee to check out the veracity of 
statements of fact in the Thomas report.  Much of the above information is also confirmed by newspaper articles.
The public opinion received by the Committee on the name change has been overwhelmingly in favor of keeping the Cale name.
Opposed the segregation of Crozet Park



Fact Sheet for Paul H. Cale Advisory Committee 
Paul Cale was Albemarle County Public Schools Superintendent from 1947-1969 

"Con's List" of reasons to NOT change name
 Other Member Comments

Per Rev Thomas, Cale opposed the 1962 bans on extracurricular activities/sports, although we have no public record of this (I 
may have missed it). 

I have researched the Board minutes and never found any mention of his opposition either. The footnote for this citation is from 
Paul Cale Jr.
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